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The Puerto Rico National Cemetery comprises 108.24 acres of land in 
the Ward of Hato Tejas which is approximately 13 miles from the City 
of San Juan. The national cemetery is irregular in shape and the land 
slightly rolling. Grave markers are flat stone perfectly aligned row, 
upon row giving the cemetery a park like atorasphere. A chain link 
fence approximately eight feet in height encloses the west, north and 
a portion of the east boundaries. A low stucco finished masonary wall 
topped with a eight foot wrought iron ornamental fence encloses the 
east and southern boundaries of the cemetery. On either side of the 
main wrought iron entry gates are two stone pillars which are 
approximately ten feet in height. Smaller wrought iron pedesterian 
gates flank the entry gate. The main driveway is lined with stately 
palm trees with the focal point the flags of the United States and 
the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico flying side by side. The flags are in 
a recessed 'plaza near the center of the cemetery. It measures 
approximately 100 feet in length by 35 feet in depth. Stone benches 
outline the perimeter of the plaza and are attached to a stone wall 
approximately three feet in height. At the corners of the plaza are 
square raised stone planters. On the side of each flagpole are four 
steps leading to the second level of the plaza. A bronze plaque is 
set on a pedestal of Puerto Rican marble inscribed in English and 
Spanish. The Court of Honor is surrounded with marble panels that are 
approximately three feet in height. Wings extend from both sides of 
the main plaza.

Paved roadways wind thoughout the cemetery. There are two permanent 
buildings located on the grounds. The first, director's office, 
administration and residence are combined into one long building on 
the right side of the entryway. The building is a one story, H shaped 
rambler painted white on the exterior and referred to as a "Bermuda" 
type building. The roof is stepped and windows are louvered aluminum 
and wood. The residence and office were constructed in September 19^9 
at a cost of $37,700 and contained 2,583.55 square feet of space. 
Additions were made in 1961, 1968 and the early 1970 f s for 
administrative purposes. The second is a service complex located in 
the western section on Service Drive with an entrance from Punto BraVa 
Road. It is fully enclosed by a chain link fence approximately eight 
feet in height. The facility is modern salt box style and contains 
shop areas, mechanical bays and employee facilities. The facility is 
painted white with multi-color doors on the mechanical bays. There 
are underground fuel storage tanks within the complex. These 
buildings do not contribute to the historical significance of this 
national cemetery.
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

National Cemeteries administered by the Veterans Administration are 
eligible for listing on the National Register of Historic Places 
because they have been designated by Congress as primary memorials to 
the military history of the United States. These cemeteries were 
created in response to a national sense of obligation to care for 
those who served their country, and are physical manifestations of our 
social conscience. It is important that these sites be preserved and 
maintained as a statement of these sentiments for future generations.

It was not until 1948 that the people of Puerto Rico, having sent 
their sons and daughters to the battlefields of two World Wars, had 
land set aside for the resting places of their departed. The Puerto 
Rico National Cemetery was originally a United States naval 
reservation that was transferred to the Department of the Army in 
October 1948, by General Orders No. 68.

The dedication ceremony for the national cemetery was November 11, 
1949. Thousands of Puerto Ricans were present on this solemn occasion 
to pay their respect to those whose past deeds and lost lives were in 
defense of our great Nation's ideals. In September 1973, the cemetery 
was again transferred, this time to the jurisdiction of the Veterans 
Administration. The land transferred consisted of 108.24 acres.

A Medal of Honor was posthumously awarded to Private First Class 
Fernando Luis Garcia-Ledesma, the sole recipient of this honor 
memorialized in the Puerto Rico National Cemetery, A marker was 
erected in his memory at the cemetery as his remains could not be 
recovered from the battlefields of Korea. Private Garcia received 
this medal for his act of heroism that occurred on September 5, 1952, 
while engaged in combat with enemy Korean forces. In the midst of a 
battle, Garcia, although suffering painful wounds, moved through 
intensive hostile fire to a supply point to obtain more grenades. 
When an enemy grenade landed dangerously close to a fellow Marine, 
Garcia unhesitatingly threw his body on the deadly missile. His 
citation read in part "...His great personal valor and cool decision 
in the face of almost certain death sustain and enhance the finest 
traditions of the U.S. naval service. He gallantly gave his life for 
his country."
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Approximately 40 acres, about half of the land suitable for 
interments, has been developed for burials. The design for the 
remaining useable land has been developed. The high bluff area along 
the east and a hilly area in the north central area are not suitable 
for interments.
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Among the honored men and women interred in the Puerto Rico National 
Cemetery rest two veterans who, by their leadership, courage, and 
dedication, earned special recognition. Major General Juan Cesar 
Cordero was a prominent Puerto Rican who distinguished himself in the 
military with the U.S. Army during World War II. Later during the 
Korean conflict, Cordero fought with the 65th Infantry Regiment. He 
rose to the rank of Major General as Adjutant General of the Puerto 
Rico National Guard, General Cordero met an untimely death at the age 
of 61 and was interred with full military honors in Section C, Grave 
1. Dr. Bailey Kelly Ashford, a native of Washington, D.C., earned the 
gratitude of the thousands of people living in the tropics due to his 
role in conquering hookworm, a dreaded tropical disease. Dr. Ashford 
came to Puerto Rico with the occupying forces of the U.S. Army during 
the Spanish-American War. It was then that he realized the prevalence 
of hookworm and became determined to find a cure. Dr. Ashford died in 
193 1*, a retired Colonel, and was interred in Fort Brooke Military 
Cemetery. Later, in 1954, his remains were disinterred, and his final 
resting place is Section A, Grave 1204.

The gratitude the people of Puerto Rico have for those who served this 
Nation manifested itself on May 25, 1975, when, for the first time, 
the flag of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico was hoisted to its place 
of honor beside the American flag in the Puerto Rico National 
Cemetery. This unique event was made possible by contributions by the 
people and by Puerto Rican business establishments. These funds were 
used to enlarge the old Court of Honor, to erect the second flagpole, 
and to install a 24-hour illumination system. The solemn flag raising 
ceremony attracted thousands of spectators who gathered that Sunday 
morning to honor the memories of the men and women at final rest in 
the cemetery.

A bronze plaque was placed in the Court of Honor to commemorate this 
event, bearing the following inscription: "The modest contributions 
of the people of Puerto Rico have made possible the erection of a 
second flagpole to fly the colors of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico 
alongside the national colors. Day in and day out, the Puerto Rican 
flag will hover over this cemetery as an eternal token of love, 
respect and gratitude to those who, at one time or another, served in 
the Armed Forces of the United States of America."
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As of June 1983, there were 16,045 interments at the Puerto Rico 
National Cemetery, increasing by about 750 per year. These include 
veterans of the U.S. Army, Navy, Air Force, Marines and Coast Guard. 
The interments represent members of the Armed Forces who served in the 
Spanish-American War, World War I, World War II, Korea and Vietnam. 
These trace the history of Puerto Rico since it became a part of the 
United States.
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10 Geographical Data

*NOT UTM REFERENCES Coordinates above are in meters, based on 
Puerto Rico coordinate system. A 2000 
meter grid based on the Puerto Rico system 
is on the Bayamon, P.R. 1:20,000 USGS quad, 
dated 1969. No other USGS quad is 
available.

Verbal Boundary Description

The Puerto Rico National Cemetery is located approximately 1.5 miles 
northwest of Bayamon in the Ward of Hato Tejas. It is bounded on the 
north by the Riverview subdivision and an area of open land which 
surrounds the cemetery to the east and southeast. The Punta Brava 
subdivision lies along the southern boundary. Punta Brava Road (Route 
168) forms the western boundary.
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